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RECOMMENDATIONS._ 

• Expert dietary advice frem a clinical nutritienist/dietitian 

sheuld be available to. all pregnant wemen. Teenage pregnant 
girls sheuld be targeted fer specific nutritienal advice and 

assessment. 

• In the preventien ef neural tube defects, awareness ef the 

impertance ef felic acid supplementatien needs to. be increased. 

Feed fertificatien with felic acid is prepesed to. be the best 

methed of ensuring that at risk greups are pretected. 

• The develepment ef a Natienal Infant Feeding Pelicy, to. be used 

in cenjunctien with the Natienal Breastfeeding Pelicy. 

• Each Health Autherity sheuld have at least ene,clinical 

nutri tienist/dieti tian werking wi thin the cemmuni ty. Their rele 

sheuld include the premetien ef imprevedhealth ef wemen, the 

educatien ef ether health prefessienals, and the develepment 

arid implementatien ef educatien pregrammes.,. fer cemmuni ties. 

• The establishment' ef mere peer-:-Ied cemmunity' based nutritien 

educatien pregrammes especially 'in disadvantaged areas and with 

greups such 'astlie travelling ceriununity. 

• The develepment ef scheel nutritien educatien pregrammes in 

erder to. develep healthy eating habits in yeung wemen. This 

will: 

- help prevent the develepment ef risk facters fer chrenic 

diseases; 

- increase the dietary intake ef essential nutrients such as 

calcium and iren. This will help reduce the incidence ef 

esteeperesis and iren deficiency anaemia in adult wemen; 

- help premete increased participatien in exercise, 

enceurage yeung wemen to. maintain a healthy bedy weight, 

and increase their self-esteem so. that the incidence ef 

eating diserders and ebesity in adult life is reduced. 
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• Healthy eating guidelines need to be continually promoted in 

order to reduce the incidence of chronic diseases such as 

cancer and heart disease. More clinical nutritionists/ 

dietitians are needed in the community to be involved in health 
promotion programmes and to provide follow~up support for women 

with specific nutrition or dietary problems. 

• More epidemiological studies need to include women in order 

to investigate the effects of gender on the development and 

treatment of conditions such as heart disease, obesity, cancer, 

osteoporosis and eating disorders. 



I 
. I 

---------------------



---------------------. 



I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 

FOLIC ACID AND THE PREVENTION OF NEURAL TUBE DEFECTS. 

The neural tube forms the unborn baby's spine. The formation of 
the neural tube occurs 24 days after conception - in the majority 
of women, this is before the pregnancy has actually been 
confirmed. Incomplete formation of the neural tube results in 

Neural Tube Defects (NTDs) , in particular Spina Bifida and 

Anencephaly. Two in every 1,000 newborns in Ireland have NTDs. 

This is significantly higher than in many other European 

countries. 

It is over three years since an increase in the intake of folic 

acid among women planning a pregnancy was shown to prevent most 

NTDs (MRC 1991). The role of folic acid in preventing NTDs is now 

accepted and the prevention is as effective for women who have 

not had a pregnancy in which the foetus had an NTD as well as for 

those who have. However, 95% of all NTD-affected pregnancies are 

first time occurrences and this obviously presents a real public 
health challenge. 

It is now recommended that all women of childbearing age need 

considerably more folic acid in their diets. The average intake 
is' 0'. 2mg per day. All women planning a pregnancy are now advised 

to take an additional o. 4mg of folic acid daily by increasing 

their intake of folate-rich foods; including folate-:-fortified 

foods in their diet, or by taking folic acid supplements at least 

12 weeks before conceiving and up until the 12th week of 

pregnancy. .( The supplement should contain folic acid only. It· 

should not be a multi-vitamin preparation containing folic acid.) 

This strategy will be effective in individual women who plan 

their pregnancy but will have a limited impact on the prevention 
of NTDs in the population. Any woman with a history of an NTD is 
advised to take a 5mg supplement of folic acid if she is at risk 
of becoming pregnant. 

3 
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The opportunity to prescribe or recommend folic acid before the 

closure of the neural tube will, however, rarely exist in 

clinical practice. Therefore, women need to be educated as to the 

benefits of taking extra folic acid pre-conceptually. Most 

people are still not aware of the importance of folic acid in the 

prevention of NTDs. In a study based in a London hospital in 

1994, Clark and Fisk found that out of a group of 411 pregnant 

women, 67% were not aware of this effect. Only 14% of the 

pregnancies were unplanned and yet, only 2% of these women had 

altered·their diet to increase their intake of folic acid, and 

only 3% had taken folic acid supplements prior to conception. 

There is no reason to believe that in Ireland we would find more 

positive results if a similar study was conducted. 

A study conducted by Eithne Cahill (1995) in a group of 80 non

pregnant women, based in the Coombe hospital, examined folic acid 

intake and stores of folic acid in these women. The conclusions 

support the findings of Czeizel and Dudas (1992), that based on 

present dietary patterns, it is very unlikely that women can 

achieve an extra O. 4mg/day of folic acid from food sources alone. 

The extra folic acid required could be achieved by: 

(i) supplements; 

(ii) folic acid-fortified foods; or 

(iii) additional natural food folate sources • 

. Some Irish studies have investigated the feasibility and success 

of different intervention strategies and assessed whether giving 

.women expert advice on how to improve their folic acid intake 

would sufficiently increase their intake. 

(1) Cahill, Daly and Turner (1995) looked at the effects on folic 

acid intake and blood levels in a group of 80 non-pregnant women 

who were randomly assigned to one of four groups : 

a. Control group; 

b. Diet group - they received counselling to improve dietary 

folic acid intake; 

c. Milk group - they consumed 500mls of milk fortified with folic 

acid daily; 4 
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d. Milk and diet group - they received counselling plus consumed 

the 500mls of fortified milk/day. 

Dietary histories and blood samples were taken both before their 

allocation and repeated after 4 months. No' significant changes 

in serum or red cell folate levels were found in either of groups 

a. or b.The women who received the fortified milk had marked 

statistically significant increases in serum and red cell folate 

levels. 

(2) In a similarly 

(Cuskelly, McNulty and 

structured study in Northern Ireland 

Scott 1995), the possibility of achieving 

O.4mg folic acid by diet alone was examined in a group of 62 

females from the staff and student popUlation at the University 

of Ulster. They also wanted to investigate the consequences of 

giving folic acid as a supplement or as fortified foods. The 

results indicate that intervention with folic acid-fortified 

foods has similar effects to, supplementation in terms of 

optimising folate status. However, consumption of natural food 

folate sources was found to be a very ineffective means of 

optimising' folate' status. It was also concluded that an extra 

O.4mg/day folic acid from natural food folate sources alone, may 

only be achieved with great difficulty. 

Foods have been fortified with nutrients for many years, e.g. 

flo,ur and breakfast cereals. Now that all women of childbearing 

age need extra folic acid, the issue of fortifying foods as an 

'intervention strategy has emerged as an option. 'Bendich and Keen 

(1993) state that food fortification is simple, inexpensive and 

has been shown to safely increase the ,average daily intake of 

mic'ronutrients. The proposed advantages of fortifying food, with 

folic acid (Bendich 1993) include 

• the low cost of folic acid; 

• there are no technical problems that should interfere with the 

addition of folic acid to grain products, soft drinks or 

juices; 

5 
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• the form of folic acid currently used in supplements or for 

food fortification is the mono-glutamate form which has the 

greatest bio-availability; 

• if food was to be fortified, it would be a population approach 

and the advantage of this over a selective approach (where 

women take the extra folic acid as a supplement or as 

folate-rich foods) is that the studies have shown that trying 

to consume the required amount of folic acid from food alone 

is practically impossible, and if it is to be taken as a 

supplement, it will not prevent the occurrence of NTDs in 

unplanned pregnancies. 

- Cereal grain flour is a convenient choice for fortification with 

folic acid. The United States Public Heal-th Service supports food 

fortification, and a United Kingdom Expert Advisory Group 

recommended the fortification of bread with folic acid (Wald and 

Bower 1995). 

Arguments used against food f~rtifi~ation include the fact that 

it will benefit only a few, but public health and/or nut:-rition 

policies have always been aimed at protecting the many even 

though few are actually affected. 

The second point which is used in arguments against fortification 

is that an increased intake of folic acid would only benefit 

tho~e at risk of NTD - this is not the case. Folate deficiency 

occurs in groups other ,than pregnant women, so a population 

approach offers the potential for wider benefits. Improved folate 

status has' also been linked to the prevention of cervical ,cancer 

(Butterworth 1992), colorectal cancer (Giovannucci et al 1993). 

and heart disease (Mason & Miller 1992). 

In an editorial in the British Medical Journal in April 1995, 

Wald and Bower argue that the population approach of collective 

action has been an essential part of most of the achievements in 

public health, and that it is also now needed for preventing 

NTDs. 

6 
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EFFECT OF A WOMAN'S NUTRITIONAL STATUS ON HER ABILITY TO CONCEIVE 

AND ON FOETAL DEVELOPMENT. 

While a multitude of factors influence the reproductive process, 
only some of these factors are under a woman's control. Diet and 

nutrition are "controllable" variables and not only does maternal 

diet during pregnancy influence foetal development, but diet 
before pregnancy can affect fertility and determine the adequacy 

of nutritional support for the embryo. 

A clear illustration of how nutritional status affects fertility 

can be seen in the decreased birth rate found in Holland during 

a period of food shortages in the winter of 1944/1945. The birth 

rate fell by 53% during this time (Smith 1947). 

FACTORS WHICH INFLUENCE A PREGNANCY PRECONCEPTUALLY. 

• The effects of alcohol taken during the preconception period 

on the, outcome of ,pregnancy 'are unknown. Alcohol impairs the 

absorption and utiliiationof several nutrients and' ,may 'impair 

the placental transport of certain nutrients. It is known that 

heavy alcohol intake in early pregnancy can have devastating 

consequences for the foetus. As a precaution, it is recommended 

that women avoid alcohol completely, especially before conception 

and in the first trimester, or at least to limit consumption to 

one unit per day. 

• Smoking has been implicated with many malfunctions including 

the increased incidence of congenital abnormalities and 

spontaneous abortions, with pret_erm delivery and, low birth 
weight. The current evidence suggests that women planning a 

pregnancy should avoid smoking if possible or at least should 

reduce their consumption. Smoking incr-eases the requirements 
for vitamin B12 and vitamin C. If these requirements are not met, 
foetal development may be impaired. 

7 
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• Oral contraceptive agents can alter the body levels of some 

nutrients, particularly vitamins B2, B6, folic acid and zinc. It 

is recommended that users of oral contraceptives should use 

alternative methods of contraception for at least three months 

before conceiving., 

• Women whose weight is below average at conception have a higher 

frequency of intrauterine growth retardation. This can lead to 

smaller and possibly disadvantaged babies. Very thin women can 

produce healthy offspring provided a healthy and varied diet is 

available and weight is gained adequately throughout the 

pregnancy. Slimming is perhaps the greatest potential hazard to 

nutritional status. Many women spend long periods of time 

following weight reducing diets of dubious nutritional quality 

which may result in very low energy intakes. The micronutrient 

density of a diet also decreases with reductions in energy 

intakes and this will affect nutritional status. 

Unfortunately,' pregnancy is often confirmed after the critical 

period of embryonic development has passed. Thus, we' ,as 

educators,' should direct our messages about nutritional support 

of the foetus to parents well before conception. ,Until a time 

when all school children are receiving comprehensive nutrition 

education programmes which can incorporate advice on heal thy 

eating pre-conceptually, the British Dietetic Association (1994) 

recommend targeting women in certain situations for specific, 

nutrition counselling. These include women : 

1. with a poor obstetric history, e.g. previous low birthweight 

"and/or history of miscarriage; 

2. who are very under/overweight; 

3. with eating disorders; 

4. with birth intervals less than 18 months; 

5. with more than 4 children; 

8 
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6. who are adolescents; 

7. who are on low incomes; 

8. who are in bed and breakfast accommodation with poor cooking 

facilities; 

9. who are vegan and vegetarian with an inadequate diet; 

10. who smoke; 

11. with pre-existing medical conditions such as diabetes, food 

allergies, malabsorption states and phenylketonuria. 

Nutrition education should be part of family planning, post

partum and gynaecological care. In the longer term, nutrition 

education should commence in school, one important aim of which 

must be to ensure excellent nutrition for women throughout the 

childbearing period. Consequently, healthy eating becomes a part 
of everyday life and the specific targeting of "at risk" groups, 

such as young pregnant women, will no longer be necessary. 

NUTRITION DURING PREGNANCY. 

Once conception has occurred, suboptimal maternal micronutrient 

status can compromise early embryonic development. Poor nutrition 

in the early months affects development, particularly of the 

central nervous system of the embryo and its capacity to survive. 

The risk of spontaneous abortion can be reduced by proper 
nutrition. several studies have demonstrated the strong 

association between poor nutrition in the pregnant woman and 
growth retardation of the foetus, particularly in the growth and 
development of the brain (Bendich and Keen 1993). 

9 
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Dietary education during pregnancy is also vital in dealing with 
nutrition related problems of pregnancy such as nausea, vomiting, 
obesity and gestational diabetes. It can also help in the 
treatment· of very common problems such as heartburn .and 

constipation. 

RECOMMENDATIONS. 

Because of the importance of pre conceptual nutritional status in 

relation to birth outcome, clinical nutritionists/dietitians have 

a crucial role in advising women on how to achieve a heal thy 

balanced diet both before conception and during pregnancy. 

However, not all maternity units have the service of a dietitian 

available to them. Clinical nutritionists/dietitians should also 

be involved in the training of other health professionals 

including midwives and general practitioners. This would come 

under the role of the community nutritionist and currently, not 
all Health Authorities have a community nutritionist as part of 

their primary health care teams. Preventing NTDs and optimising 
the nutritional status of any pregnant woman early in her 

pregnancy is essentially a primary health care issue - antenatal 

care is rarely commenced before six to eight weeks' gestation. 

In some instances this may be too late to correct a nutritional 

imbalance. 
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INFLUENCE OF DIET DURING PREGNANCY ON FUTURE HEALTH. 

The effect of intrauterine life on subsequent disease is topical. 
Over the past six years, Professor David Barker and colleagues 
from the MRC Environmental Epidemiology Unit in South~pton, UK, 
(Barker et al 1993) have been investigating the relationships 

between foetal growth and disease in adult life. An analysis of 

the geographic distribution in the UK of neonatal and postnatal 
mortality rates during the early part of this century, and causes 

of death among adults in recent years, was the starting point for 

these investigations. 

The theory of foetal origins of adult disease proposes that early 

defects in the development, structure, and function of organs 

lead to a programmed susceptibility, which interacts with later 

diet and environmental stresses to cause overt disease many 

decades,after the original insult. Therefore, a poor supply of 

essential nutrients to developing organs during pregnancy could 
have long term consequences on their size and function. 

The existing evidence has focused attention on the importance of 

maternal nutrition during pregnancy. In general, women are 
especially receptive to advice about diet and lifestyle (alcohol, 

drugs, smoking, exercise) before and during a pregn~ncy and this 
can be· exploited· to improve the· health of future" g"enerations. 

However, it is important not" to " give the impression that" the 

course of degenerative disease is .entirely set in utero. The 

"foetal origins" theory clearly" acknowledges the importance of 

later environment in the development of disease in individuals 

made susceptible by their early growth and development. 

The .British findings indicate that ensuring a correct diet" for 
a pregnant woman may have implications not only· for maternal 
health and early foetal development, but also for the long-term 
health of our population. 

11 
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IRON STATUS AND PREGNANCY. 

The Irish National Nutrition Survey (INDI 1990) showed that more 
than 75% of women in the 12 to 60 year age-group had dietary 
intakes of iron below the Recommended Dietary Allowance. Women . . . 

who start their pregnancy with low iron stores and a low dietary 

iron intake will inevitably suffer from iron deficiency. These 
women in particular require dietary advice and probably iron 

supplementation. A study based at the Coombe Women's hospital 

(Cahill 1994), found that 25% of a group of women had low iron 

stores as assessed by serum ferritin at their ante-natal booking 

clinic. 

Another factor to be considered is that the side-effects of iron 

supplementation often result in poor compliance rates. These 

side-effects can include nausea, diarrhoea and constipation. 

Another study in the Coombe Women's hospital (Cahill 1993), 

comparing iron supplementation with dietary advice (provided by 
" . - , 

a qualified clinical nutritionist/dietitian), showed that dietary 

advice provided as good a result as iron supplementation but with 

a significant decrease in the gastrointestinal side-effects, in 

particular constipation. 

Therefore, ideally, in place of routine supplementation, adequate 

iron status should be achieved pre-conceptually through proper 

dietary advice. Supplementation should' only occur in cases of 

requirements above the norm. 
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INFANT FEEDING 

A link between the early nutritional experiences of the foetus 

and health in later life has already been suggested by Professor 

David Barker and his colleagues in· Southampton (Barker et al 

1993). Additionally, the nutrition an ipfant receives in its 

first year of life - initially through breast or formula milk, 

followed by the introduction of solid food - will be an important 

factor in determining infant morbidity and longterm health 

status. 

BREASTFEEDING. 

Breastfeeding should be the optimum choice for all mothers -

however, as the Discussion Document on Women's Health (Department 

of Health 1995) has pointed out, Ireland has one of the lowest 

levels of breast feeding of ?ny co~try in the European Union. 

The first comprehensive longitudinal Irish study to.follow infant 

feeding practices began· in 1992 and has been following 121 

infants .·born in the Coombe Women's Hcispi tal (Freeman 1995). The 
. , . . .' 

incidence of breast feeding in this group has been found to be 

even lower than our previous figures: 

~ Of the 121 mothers recruited to· the Irish study, 44% intended 

to breast feed but only 26% continued for 4 weeks, 18% exclusively 

breast feeding for this period of time. 

- By age 3 months only 18% of those babies remaining in the study 

were being breast-fed and about one third of these were receiving 

complementary feeds of infant milk formula. 

It is essential that we immediately address the situation in 

Ireland in relation to breast feeding. Breast milk is recognised 

as being the optimal nutrition for infants. It provides not only 

the correct balance of nutrients, but nUmerous enzymes which 

13 
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enhance the absorption. and metabolism of these nutrients,. ·and.a 

range of immunological factors which offer protection against 

infection. Along with the recognised benefits for infants, the're 

is accumulating evidence of the health advantages, both physical 

and psychological, that breast feeding confers to the mother. 

The UK National Case-Control Study Group (1993) investigated the 

link between breast cancer and breast feeding practices in young 

women. To do this, they surveyed 755 women diagnosed with breast 

cancer under the age of 36 years, from 11 health regions in the 

UK, and matched them with a control. Their results suggest that 

breast feeding protects against the' development of br~ast cancer 

in young women and that the risk decreases with increasing. 

duration of breast feeding . For Irish women who· have a high 

incidence of breast cancer and very low rates of breastfeeding, 

these findings provide further impetus for efforts to increase 

the proportion of women who breastfeed their infants and the 

duration of breastfeeding. 

Fitzpatrick, Fitzpatric~ and Darling (1994) examined the factors 

associated with the decision to breast feed in a group of 'Irish 

women. They found that breast feeding inothers were more likely to 
; . -

have been breastfed themselves, to have a sister/sister-in-law 

or close friend who breastfed their child, and to have discussed 

infant feeding with their partners and received support from 

them. 

It was also found that 35% of mothers in this study had decided 

on the method of infant feeding before they became pregnant. It 

has been previously reported that attitudes to breastfeeding 

appear to be largely formed during teenage years (Gregg 1989), 

and that a mother's decision to breast feed is made early in 

pregnancy, or before she becomes pregnant (Losch et al 1995). 

Locsh et al (1995) also found that ,the attitude and support of 

a baby's father was a, significant factor in determining 

breast feeding practices, and they recommended that before the 

14 
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birth of a baby, and even as early_as childhood and adolescence, 

education on infant feeding should include males. Gregg (1989) 
found that 97% of a group of English teenagers felt that 

breast feeding should be discussed in school with both sexes and 

that better education would encourage more women to breastfeed. 

Mothers who are given positive advice about breast feeding are 

much more likely to breast feed (Losch et al 1995). Health 

workers, including GPs, public health nurses, clinical 

nutritionists /dietitians and obstetricians have a very important 

role to play in giving positive advice and in providing accurate 

information to parents. 

The National Breastfeeding Policy (Department of Health 1994) 

highlighted the fact that d~cisions on feeding methods are made 

against' a background of the attitudes prevailing in the wider 

society as well as those of the mother's more immediate network 

of family and friends - two of the most influential being her own 

mother and her husband or partner. 

This information should be used to help all health professionals 

to understand why our rates of breast feeding are so low and to 

help us develop education programlnes with the aim 'of educating 

the community as a whole, and not just pregnant women, Young men 

and women need to_be educated on the benefits of breastfeeding. 

Losch et al (1995) found that knowledge and attitudes were strong 

predictors of infant feedin'g decisions, and they propose that 

these variables, rather than demographic factors, provide great 

pot,ential as intervention targets. 

FORMULA FEEDING. 

The current recommendation for infants who are not breast fed is 

that a specially modified cow's milk based formula should be used 

up to the age of 12 months. The Infant Feeding in Ireland Report, 

(Freeman, Hoey & Gibney 1995), which summarised the findings of 

15 



I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 

a study of· 121 Irish mothers and their infants, found that most 
Irish babies are fed infant milk formula from birth and many 
continue with formula feeding until age 9-12 months. However, 
this study also found that by the age of four months, 9% of the 
infants were consuming cow's milk daily and this rose-to 27% by 
age nine months, and to 71% by twelve months. 

Infants who are fed unmodified cow's milk have low intakes of 
·iron and other nutrients and excessively high intakes of protein, 

sodium, potassium and chloride. 

The Infant Feeding in Ireland Report (1995) made the following 

recommendations : 

• Information regarding the inappropriate use of cow's milk needs 

to be updated and emphasised to health professionals so that 

accurate:-advfce is given to ·parents of young children; 

• Although the use of cow's milk should be strongly discouraged,· 
if it used as the primary milk for infants, suppl'ementation with 

iron and vitamins is essential; 

• A comprehensive National Infant Feeding Policy should be 

developed in conjunction wi~h,the National Breastf~e9ing Policy 

(Department of Health 1994), The policy would provide consistent 

reliable information to health professionals concerned with 

infant feeding and create a framework for education programmes 

by the Health Promotion Unit and other interested groups. 

The INDI have welcomed the National Breastfeeding Policy and feel 

that it is vital that all health professionals, .who are involved 
in the education and care of pregnant women and infants, have a 
National Infant Feeding Policy which would provide a standardised 

protocol for infant feeding, and accurate guidelines which can 
be given to mothers. The INDI also proposes that the 

recommendations from the Infant Feeding in Ireland Report (1995) 

be implemented. 
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TEENAGE WOMEN. 
" 

There is a dearth of information on the nutritional status of 
Irish teenage females. The Irish National Nutrition Survey (INDI 
1990) showed that teeenage girls and young women had intakes of 
iron, folic acid and calcium below the recommended levels. The 

British Adult Survey (Gregory et al 1990) also identified young 

women as having lower intakes of calcium and low serum 'ferritin 

levels (which would reflect poor iron status) - furt,her support 

for focusing on iron and calcium intakes in young women. 

Differences beginning in early life place women, compared to men, 

on an acclerated course for increased body fat distribut·ion, 

weight gain and related health risks. During puberty, the 

development of fat deposits may contribute to the initiation of 

food restriction, excessive exercising and overeating. 

Under the influence of a strong cultural bias ,for thinness, many 
women are unhappy with their body size and shape, belie~ing they 
are never thin enough: This fear' of fatne'ss drives large, numbers 

of women (often beginning in the teenage years) to diet almost. 

continuously and to strive to be underweight, which is associated 
- . ' . 

with increased medical risks., 60% of young ,girls overestimate 

their body weight, and 70% diet between the ages of 14 and 21 

years - during a time when it is so vital for them to be 

receiving optimal nutrition (Sachiko 1993). 

Dissatisfaction with body weight and consequent dieting may 

continue into 

fluctuations, 

adulthood, contributing 

psychological problems 
to weight gain, weight 

and disordered eating 
patterns. As the energy levels in a person's diet decrease, so 

too does the micronutrient density of the diet. This could be 

very damaging to a teenage girl who has higher requirements for 
certain nutrients than to an adult. Education programmes should 
be aimed at helping young people, and in particular teenage 
girls, learn how to achieve a healthy body ,weight. 
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ANOREXIA NERVOSAAND BULIMIA NERVOSA. 

There are no exact figures for the incidence or prevalence of 
eating disorders in Ireland. In 1994, according to the Hospital 
In-Patient Enquiry, 247 people were admitted to Irish public 
hospitals specifically for the treatment of anorexia nervosa and 
bulimia nervosa. However, this figure only identifies a small 

percentage of the total number of people suffering from eating 

disorders. It is known that the incidence of eating disorders is 

increasing and a recent development has been the alarming 

increase in children as young as eight suffering from these 

disorders. 

The Irish Nutrition and Diete'tic Institute recently issued 

recommendations for improvements in the quality of 

nutrition/dietetic care to this patient, group, as part of its 

response to the Health Strategy (INDI 1995). 

These recommendations are as follows 

• Set up a National Eating Disorder Registry;, 

• Provide national and regional centres to deal specifically with 

eating disorders; 

• Develop care plans for those with eating disorders; 

• Encourage a team approach to patient care (psychiatrist, nurse, 
occupational therapist, physiotherapist, social worker, 

clinical nutritionist/dietitian and general practitioner); 

• Develop an information programme on eating disorders for health 
professionals and the general public. 
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TEENAGE PREGNANCIES. 

The Discussion Document on Women's Health (1995) highlights the 
fact that in 1993, 57 babies were born to girls aged under 15 

years. In the same year, 91% of the births to teenagers were to 
unmarried girls. This probably means that the majority of these 
pregnancies were unplanned. In low socio-economic groups, where 
nutritional status is known to be relatively poor, there is a 

higher rate of pregnancies among teenage girls. 

Adolescent mothers have a significantly higher risk of having 

babies who have a low birthweight, are premature! and 'have 

intrauterine growth retardation (Schonberg 1989). Teenage women 

tend to have more .erratic eating habits and poorer diets than 

adult women. Thus, 

during pregnancy is 

the increase in nutritional requirements 

often superimposed on poor dietary intakes. 

Teenage girls who become pregnant within 4 years after menarche 
are' at high nutritional risk. They have to meet their own needs 

. for growth as well as the nutritional demands of pregnancy. 

Particular' attention should be paid to their dietary intakes of 

energy, protein, calcium, iron and folic acid, Evic;ience from 

dietary surveys in Ireland and England has indicated that non

pregnant adolescent women may have relatively low intakes of iron 

and calcium (INDI 1990; Gregory et al 1990). 

Teenage women are a difficult group to target for preconceptual 

nutrition counselling. They should receive expert nutritional 

advice and guidelines during and after any pregnancy so that they 

may enter a future pregnancy in a better nutritional state. 

Nutrition education in schools would also help ensure that all 

females, of childbearing age eat healthily. It could also help 

highlight the dangers of uslimming" during teenage years and 
reinforce the importance of having a diet rich in micronutrients. 
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HEART DISEASE. 

Coronary heart disease (CHO) is a major cause of death in women. 
The manifestation of CHO differs" in' men and women - women are 
more likely to present later and usually with angina as opposed 

to myocardial infarction. Most of the risk factors for CHO and 
the strategies for preventing disease among men are also 
important for women. However, the magnitude of their effects may 

be different. in addition, there are risk factors and preventive 

strategies that are unique to women. Consequently, it is 

imperative to explore the unique aspects of CHO in women. There 

is also a critical need to increase our understanding of the 

effect of CHO risk factor modification on coronary morbidity and 

mortality in women. Several major CHO risk factors in women, such 

as elevated blood. lipids and lipoproteins, body weight, and, 

frequently, hypertension, are beneficially responsive to dietary 

intervention. It is important to understand the effects of 

gender, menopausal status. and age on dietary responsiveness - we 
need a' better comprehension of these issues so that we· may 
significantly reduce the incidence of CHO in women. 

THE PRIMARY PREVENTION OF .CORONARY HEART DISEASE IN WOMEN. 

Women are vulnerable.to many of the same risk factors for CHO as 

men, although the significance of the risk may vary between the 

sexes. The major risk factors for heart disease in women include 

elevated plasma lipids, hypertension, and cigarette smoking. 

Other important risk factors, such as age (or premature 

menopause), and family history of premature CHO, have also been 
identified (Kris-Etherton & Krumme'l 1993). 

Cigarette Smoking. 

The risk of CHO is two to four times higher amongst women who 
smoke than non-smokers (Rich-Edwards et al 1995). Stopping 

smoking leads to a reduced risk, but women are less likely to 
give up than men. 

20 



I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 

Cholesterol. 

Raised total blood cholesterol and Low Density Lipoprotein (LDL) 

cholesterol levels are considered major risk factors for CHD in 

men and women. A decreased High Density Lipoprotein (HDL) 

cholesterol level, however, is the strongest predictor of CHD and 

myocardial infarction in women (Kris-Etherton & Krummel 1993). 

Numerous studies have shown effects and associations of dietary 

and nutritional factors on plasma lipids and lipoproteins in men 

and women. Certain saturated fatty acids have the most potent 

hypercholesterolaemic effect. In premenopausal women, saturated 

fatty acids have been found to be significant positive predictors 

of total cholesterol, LDL cholesterol, and HDL cholesterol levels 

(Krummel, Mashaly & Kris-Ethertoh 1992). Unsaturated fatty acids, 

especially when substituted for saturated fatty· acids, lower 

total cholesterol and LDL cholesterol levels (Kris-Etherton et 

al 1988). 

In men, cholesterol lowering and CHD risk factor intervention 

have been found to significantly reduce morbidity and mortality 
.from CHD.. For women, however, intervention studies provide 

little'direct evidence to corroborate. the results observed. for 

men:.-This is principally because very few primary prevention 

sb.idies have been conducted with women. Data from randomised 

trials have yet to provide definitive evidence that lowering 

cholesterol levels reduces the risk of CHD in healthy. women, but 

the consistency of observational data suggests that interventions 

to lower LDL cholesterol levels and raise HDL cholesterol levels. 

would benefit women as well.as men. 

Hypertension. 

Studies examining the effects of prescribing for mild-to-moderate 

hypertension in both men and women have resulted in either a 

reduction in CHD or a reduction in other cardiovascular events 

such as stroke. Control of hypertension through dietary 

intervention and weight loss has been moderately successful for 

women (Rich-Edwards et al 1995). 
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Alcohol Consump~ion. 

Alcohol consumption is positively related to HDL cholesterol 

levels in both women and men. Low-to-moderate'daily consumption 

of alcohol provides protection against CHD in women as well as 

men. Women consuming one unit of alcohol per day have been found 

to have a 40% reduction in CHD risk (Stampfer et al 1988). 

Antioxidant Vitamins. 

It has been hypothesised that antioxidants such as beta-carotene, 

vitamin E and vitamin C may reduce the risk of cardiovascular 

disease (Steinberg et al 1989). Some, but not all, prospective 

observational studies in both men and women have indicated an 

inverse association between a high intake of antioxidant 

vitamins, either through diet or'supplements, and the risk of CHD 

(Manson et al 1991; Stampfer et al 1993). In particular, the 

women with the highest intakes of beta-carotene and vitamin E 

were reported to have approximately a 25 percent lower risk of 

CHD than the women with the lowest intakes (Manson et al 1991; 

Stampfer et.al 1993). However, these results are not conclusive 

and concern has been expressed .that the effects ~f adding these 

vitamins to the diet in the form of supplements, rather than in 

their natural form as food, may have potentially adverse effects 

and needs much more investigation. 

Diabetes. 

Mortality rates for CHD are higher among diabetic women than 

among diabetic m~n. Current recommendations to reduce the risk 

in this group rely on cessation of smoking and control of 

hypertension and obesity. 

Obesity. 

positive associations between obesity and CHD have been 

demonstrated in a number of large, prospective cohort studies of 

women (Rich-Edwards et al 1995). 'The 1994 report from the 

Committee on Medical Aspects of Food po'licy (COMA) states that 

obesi ty measured by a body mass index of more than 30, and 

particularly "central obesity" (in which most of the excess 
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weight is carried around the abdomen rather than the hips and 

thighs), is a risk factor for CHD and is increasingly prevalent 

in developed countries. This report (COMA 1994) also states that 

plump non-obese individuals are not at increased risk of CHD and 

should be discouraged from frequent "yo-yo" dieting, which may 

increase central obesity and risk of CHD. 

Unfortunately, direct evidence that weight loss reduces the risk 

of CHD·in obese individuals is not yet available because of the 

small numbers of subjects able to maintain a reduced level of 

weight. Weight loss achieved. by women by dieting alone or in 

combination with exercise does reduce blood pressilre and LDL 

cholesterol levels (Wood et al 1991). As weight loss is difficult 

to achieve and maintain, prevention of obesity is criticaL 

Physical Activity. 

Of the 43 epidemiologic studies that have been conducted since 

1950 to assess the relationship between exercise and CHD, only 

-; have included women (Powell et al 1987). Any studies in women 

have shown that increased physical activity reduces the incidence 

of CHD. 

RISK FACTORS UNIQUE TO WOMEN. 

Menopause.· 

Menopause presents a unique ·risk factor· for CHD,with 

implications for both nutritional and pharmacologic intervention. 

Increased risk for CHD after. menopause is largely attributable 

to dropping oestrogen levels, which in turn adversely alter a 

woman's lipid profile,· increasing the total blood cholesterol, 

LDL cholesterol and triglyceride levels, whereas the protective 

HDL cholesterol levels remain unchanged or decrease. Premature 

menopause without oestrogen replacement therapy is thus a risk 

factor for CHD (Colditz et al 1987). 
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Oral Contraceptives. 

The use of older high-dose oral contraceptives increased the risk 
of cardiovascular disease by raising LOL cholesterol and lowering 
HOL cholesterol levels, reducing glucose tolerance, raising blood 
pressure, and promoting clotting mechanisms (Stadel 1981). 
Concern has been expressed that the atherogenic effect of oral 
contraceptives may lead to an increased risk of CHD among older 

women who used such contraceptives in the past. 

CONCLUSIONS. 

It is clear ,that advising women to quit cigarette smoking, avoid 

obesity, and increase their physical activity, as well as 

preventing and treating hypertension, will result in substantial 

reductions in the risk of CHD. Furthermore, a reduct:ion in the 

ratio of total cholesterol to HOI. cholesterol is likely to 'reduce 
the incidence, of, CHD in women. More evidence is -needed to 

evaluate the overall balance bet,ween the risks and the benefits 

of small daily amounts of alcohol, andant"ioxidant vitamins, as 
well as low-dose oral contraceptives and postmenopausal hormone

replacement therapy. The-clinical and public health challenge 

rem~ins to help women avoid or change harmful elements of their 

lifestyles as a way of decreasing mortality from CHO. Clearly, 

nutrition plays a major role in relation to risk factors for CHO 

in women. Clinical nutritionists/dietitians, in particular those 

working in the community as part of primary health care teams, 

can lead the way in creating awareness of 'the disease and 

promoting programmes designed to ,reduce its nutrition-related 
risk factors. 
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SECONDARY PREVENTION OF CORONARY HEART DISEASE IN WOMEN. 

For women with CHD, treatments have included diet, lipid-altering 
drugs, smoking cessation, exercise, stress reduction or a 
combination of the above. Aggressive intervention strategies to 
lower blood cholesterol are important. Irrespective of the 

reasons why women were excluded in many early investigations, 

there is now great interest in determining whether men and women 

respond similarly to dietary modifications. Results from a number 

of recent studies where women were ·included show that saturated 

fatty acids and cholesterol are hypercholesterolaemic, and that 

polyunsaturated fatty acids lower blood cholesterol levels in 

both men and women (Kris-Etherton & Krummel 1993). Thus, the 

qualitative effects of the different fatty acid classes that were 

established for men many years ago are similar for women. The 

question that now needs to be answered is whether dietary 

responsiveness is quantitatively similar between men and women. 

Studies, are needed to establish the quantitative effects of 

changes in cholesterol and· .in saturated, monounsaturated, and 
polyunsaturated fatty acids on plasma lipids and lipoproteins in 

women vs men. Additionally, studies have collectively raised the 

question of whether menopause status affects dietary 

responsiveness (Kris-Etherton & KrUmmel 1993). 

Levels of serum lipids, progression of atherosclerosis, bone 

turnover, and weight control are influenced by lunar and· age 

vai'iations in circulating levels of sex hormones. 'The endocriite 

effects on plasma lipids and lipoproteins include the effects of 

the menstrual cycle, menopausal ,status, hormone replacement 

therapy, and ·the use of oral contraceptive agents. Research 

studies should control and adjust for these hormonal influences. 

The existing confusion regarding oestrogen replacement therapy 
with its conflicting effects on lipids and osteoporosis vs breast 
and endometrial cancer too often results in health problems left 
untreated. 
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CANCER., - . 

The significant variation in occurrence of specific types of 

cancer throughout different countries is . evidence that 

environmental and lifestyle factors play a role in the aetiology 

of cancer.. It is now estimated that 75% of all cancers are due 

to such factors, the most important ones being tobacco, alcohol, 

diet and occupational hazards (European File 1990). 

In 1985, the countries of the European community agreed on the 

formulation of a European.programme for cancer prevention. The 
• • >-

target of this ten-point code is to reduce cancer mortality in 

Europe by 15% by the year 2,000. With respect to diet, the' 

European Code against Cancer recommends 

• frequent consumption of fresh fruits and vegetables, and 

cereals high in fibre; 

• avoidance of becoming overweight; 

• limitation on high fat food intake( 

• moderation in alcohol intake. 

Each, specific cancer has its own 

enhancing 

. highlights 

or inhibiting factors . 

the main nutritional 

set of possible causative, 

The Code against Cancer 

elements that have been 

implicated as having a role in the aetiology or prevention of 

cancer. They include 

Dietary Fibre. 

Dietary fibre is thought to have a protective role against 

cancer, first postulated for cance~ of the colon. Human studies 

show mixed results (probably due to different'populations and 

different overall diets) but appro.ximately half of the studies 

that have been carried out show a protective effect for dietary 

fibre (Levin 1992). 
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Animal Fats. 

Recent ,prospective_studies, including the Nurses Health Study 

(Willett et -al 1992), have shown positive association for the 

consumption of animal fats in relation to risk of colon cancer. 

It is possible that different types of fats have different 

effects on carcinogenesis. The Mediterranean diet, characterised 

by a low intake of saturated fat, a moderate intake of total fat, 

with a prevalence of monounsaturated fat, is associated with a 

lower incidence of certain cancers. Olive oil does not appear to 

have an enhancing effect on carcinogenesis and fish oils may have 

a protective effect (Weisburger 1991). 

Alcohol. 

A direct association between alcohol intake and certain cancers 

is well established. These tend to be mainly cancers of the upper 

aero-digestive tract, pamely the oral cavity, the pharynx, the 

oesophagus and the larynx, as well 'as cancer of the liver 

(Weisburger 1991; Francescli 1991). The proposed mechanism for 

the effect of alcohol is that chronic consumption of alcohol may 

result in increased oxidative stress with formation of lipid 

peroxides and free radicals, leading to increased carcinogenesis 

(Bjoreboe & Bjoreboe 1993). 

Fruit and' Vegetables. 

A low intake of fruit and vegetables has been consistently 

associated with a higher incidence of, and increased risk of a 

number of cancers (Weisburger 1991; Ziegler 1991; Block 1991). 

It is thought that the protective effect of fruit and vegetables 

is modulated through the antioxidant micronutrients found in 

these foods. Antioxidants such as carotenoids, Vitamin C and 

Vitamin E, scavenge reactive free radicals (which are produced 

by oxidative processes) before they cause DNA or lipid damage, 

thus preventing the first steps of carcinogenesis. 

Carotenoids. 

The relationship between B-carotene (a carotenoid) and lung 

cancer has been extensively researched. Both a high dietary 

intake and blood levels have been associated with a reduced risk 
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of lung cancer, pointing to a protective role for B-carotene 
(Ziegler 1991). In addition, both prospective and retrospective 
studies suggest that carotenoids and .fruit and vegetables may 
play a role in protection against other cancers such as cancers 

of the mouth, pharynx, larynx, oesophagus, stomach, colon, 
rectum, bladder and cervix .. 

vitamin c. 
The ability of Vitamin C to reduce risk of cancer has also been 
studied. The epidemiologic evidence ofa protective effect of 

this vitamin for many non-hormone dependent cancers is strong 

(Block 1991). Of 46 case-control and prospective studies in 

which dietary vitamin C _was considered specifically, 33 found 

statistically significantly protection. Evidence is strongest and 

most consistent for cancers of the oesophagus, larynx and oral 

cavity, with mounting evidence of a protective effect against 

cancer of the stomach, rectum and cervix (Block 1991). 

Vitamin E. 

Some animal experiments and human studies suggest that Vitamin 

E may protect against cancer. The strength of the association 

varies but seems to be strongest·for sites such as the lungs, 

oral cavity and gastro-intestinal tract. The most consistent 
protective effect found is for lung cancer (Comstock, Hezlsouer 

& Bush 1991). 

While evidence for the protective effect of these micronutrients 

is not without doubt, results are certainly suggestive enough to 

. warrant further investigation and dietary intervention. The 
dietary sources of these nutrients are the low fat, high fibre 

foods such as fruit and vegetables. It is likely that the action 

of each micronutrient compliments the action of the others, an 
effect _seen in the overall protective role for fruit· and 
vegetables against certain cancers. Eating more fruit, _ vegetables 

and wholegrain foods is an effective method to lower fat intake 
and increase the intake of. both fibre and anti-oxidants, all 

positive steps that may lead to decreased risks of cancer. 
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BREAST CANCER., 

Known risk factors for breast cancer such as age, early menarche, 

late age of first pregnancy, late menopause, family history, and 

obesity, account for only 40% to 50% of breast cancer cases 

(Hankin 1993). Consequently, the aetiology of 50% to 60% of cases 

is unknown. 

As with other malignancies, breast cancer is probably the result 

of a lifetime of insults and complex 'interactions. Perhaps no 

area is more controversial than the link between diet and cancer, 

in particular the association between dietary fat and the 

development of breast cancer. S~udy results are inconclusive. 

Findings from animal research and international correlation 

studies indicate a causal relationship between fat intake and 

breast cancer. However, epidemiologic studies (case-control and 

cohort) give conflicting results regarding this causal 

relationship. The most 'frequimtly quoted of these cohort studies 

is that of willett et al (1992) who found no association in their 

sample of 89,000 nurses. Two other studies had similar results 

(Graham et al 1992; Jones et al 1987). 

On investigating the possible link between alcohol consumption 

and breast cancer, firidings have generally been consistent, 

demonstr.ating a moderately' 'increased· risk associated with high 

alcohoi'consumption (Hankin 1993). 

Hormone metabolism and obesity are two factors that appear to be 

directly or indirectly related to breast cancer. Excess body 

weight is believed to increase a woman's chance of breast cancer, 

but data here is also inconsistent. Obesity seems to have a 

different effect on premenopausal and postmenopausal women. Among 

premenopausal women, obesity ,may decrease the risk of breast 

cancer because obese young. women experience fewer ,anovulatory 

cycles and, consequently, experience a decrease in available 

oestrogen and progesterone. ,After 'menopause, obesity increases 
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breast cancer risk, because adipose tissue increases _ the- ' 
production of oestrogen (Hankin 1993). Further research is needed 
to examine the relationship of breast cancer and body weight at 
various stages of a woman's life, including childhood. 

Among the dietary components studied for their potential' 
protective effect on the development of breast cancer are d'ietary 

fibre and the antioxidant vitamins A, C and E. There is some 

evidence that' these nutrients can have a protective effect 

(Hankin). However, because several nutrients are found in the 

same food item, it is not always possible to disentangle them. 

Results from studies on the links between diet and breast cancer 

suggest that nutrient interactions may be very important in the 

aetiology of breast cancer. For instance, dietary fat may have 

an effect on breast cancer only in the presence or absence of 

other dietary factors. Until further research provides a more 

definite understanding of the role of nutrition in cancer 

prevention, a diet low in fat, high in fibre, fruit and 

vegetables, appears to be sound advice. 

There is mounting evidence that breast feeding can prot,ect 
against breast cancer in young women. Available evidence shows 

that the risk of breast cancer decreases with increasing duration 

of breast feeding, with breast feeding each baby for three months 

or longer giving greatest protection (UK National Case-Control 

Study Group 1993). One of the proposed mechanisms for the 

negative association between breast feeding and breast cancer is 

the prolonged lactational amenorrhoea in women who breast feed. 

These findings are crucial for Irish women who have both very low 

rates of breast feeding and a very high incidenc~ of breast 

cancer, relative to other developed countries. This information 

should be used,to try and reduce the incidence of breast cancer 
and to improve the health of our mothers and children. The INDI 
welcomed the publication of the National Breastfeeding Policy for 
Ireland (Department of Health 1994) but hope to see the necessary 

, .,. , '. . ,. 

steps being taken in order to achieve the targets of this policy. 

,; 



I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 



S 
:z: ... 

---------------------



---------------------



I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 

WOMEN IN SOCIALLY DISADVANTAGED AND LOW INCOME. GROUPS'. 

Health promotion is the process of enabling a person to take 
control of their own health. Health promotion acknowledges tha't 
'the primary causes ot' premat'ure morbidity, and mortality are 
linked to unhealthy behaviours, and reco,gnisesthat individuals 
wishing to adopt a healthy lifestyle may be prevented from doing 
so by environmental and socio~economic factors which are often 

beyond their control. 

Poverty is a process which excludes part of the population from 

economic and social opportunities'. Financial poverty is only one 

dimension of poverty. Poverty is as much about social and 

cultural inequality and exclusion as about economic deprivation. 

The burden of poverty often falls on women. Their poverty goes 

beyond the material deprivation of poverty because of the 

obstacles to social participation resulting,from childrearing or 
family responsibilities, because of the difficulties of 

struggling to bring up families on. ·low ,incomes· and in poor 

environments, because of parenting alone or because. women are 

yictims of domestic violence. 

POVERTY AND HEALTH. 

Ill-health is one of the most widespread consequences of poverty. 

In the lower socio-economic groups, the incidence of behavioural 

risk factors for chronic diseases is greater. These groups 

therefore need specific targeting in health policies if we are 

to reduce the incidence of conditions such as heart disease. 

According to the National Report of Ireland for the United 
Nations (1994), the following are the main known adverse health, 
effects experienced by women on low incomes or in disadvantaged 
groups, in comparison with other women : 
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• shorter life span: although women's life span exceeds that of 
men; those living on low incomes are more likely to'die at a 
younger age than those in other 'income brackets; 

• greater risk of illness : both women and men in the lower 
income groups are more at risk of illness throughout their 

lives; 

• higher risk of depression : women have an especially high risk 
of depression. The trauma of unemployment along with poverty 

have been found to increase mental stress among women; 

• violence in the home research on women in a poor community 

in Dublin found that 30% had experienced violence with 

depression as one of the consequences; 

• higher birth rates : women from poorer backgrounqs have more 

children than those from other groups, perhaps in part due to 

the fact that women on low incomes have a more limited choice 
of contraception. 

THE TRAVELLING COMMUNITY. 

Tra~ellers, as a group, are particularly affected by poverty. 

They have little access to education, health care, 'adequate 
.' 

living conditions and experience widespread discrimination and 

prejudice. Traveller women suffer many, if not more, of the 

problems of ill-health associated with poverty., They have - a 

higher mortality rate, lower iife expectancy, and stillbirth and 

infant mortality rates almost three-times that of the population 

of Ireland as a whole. This pattern of ill-health is compounded 
by extreme deprivation and disadvantage, characterised, by high 

rates of iiliteracy, poor living conditions and heavy-domestic 
responsibilities. Even those who opt for life off the road in the 
settled community are disadvantaged through discrimination and 
isolation. 
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POVERTY AND NUTRITION IN WOMEN. 

Some of the effects of poverty on the nutrition of women and 
children include : 

• mothers are more likely to have an inadequate diet. There is 
evidence to suggest that parents, in particular mothers, may 
compromise their own diet in' order to meet the needs of their 

children (Byrne 1991); 

• iron and vitamin C intakes have. been found to be low among 
women in low income groups (Gibney & Lee 1990). In general, the 

diets of low-income groups are high in fat, and lower in fibre, 

fruit and vegetables. They also lack variety compared to the 

diet of the average family. This applies in particular to 

travelling families; 

• the rate of breast feeding is particularly low (Department of 

Health 1994); 

• weaning practices 'are poorer (Gibney & Lee 1990); 

• single mothers or deserted wives, are particularly vulnerable. 

NUTRITION EDUCATION IN DISADVANTAGED GROUPS. 

Not all standard dietary advice (re- healthy eating) is 

appropriate or applicable to low income groups. Good nutrition 

will not be a priority if more serious so.cial problems exist 

within a family or within a woman's life. Financial constraints 

have been documented as being the biggest obstacle to a healthy 
diet (Foley 1994). It is recommended that a few simple·messages,. 

adapted to the needs of the particular family, repeated' at 

regular intervals will achieve the best results (Foley 1994). The 
way in which such messages are presented must be considered. The 
high incidence of illiteracy in disadvantaged groups means that 
standard healthy eating leaflets may not always be applicable. 
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The "Nutrition Health Promotion - Framework for Action" document 

(1991), identified low income groups as a priority for action and 

consequently, a 

was developed 

Low Income Group Nutrition Education Programme 

and subsequently piloted in the Greater 

Blanchardstown area in 1992. This programme is entitled "Food and 

Health". The area had previously been identified as having high 

rates of premature mortality and associated behavioural risk· 

factors; 

The aim of "Food and Health" is to improve the nutrition 

knowledge and eating behaviour of the participants. It is 

envisaged that these people .will pass on the information to their 

families and friends within the community, thereby fostering 

healthier eating behaviour. The results of evaluation surveys 

carried out after a 2-year pilot of the programme indicate that 

both the knowledge and att~tudes of'the participants improved 

after they attended the course. There was a significant 

improvement in the diets of the participants after the 

intervention, particularly a reduction in fat intakes. 

Other community-based nutrition initiatives in low income groups 

include : 

A. The, Community Mothers Prograiume' which has been running in 

disadvantaged areas of Dubl'in for' over 13 years. 

B. The Primary Health Care Project for Travellers is a programme 

which aims to assess the health needs of this community, and 

subsequently design a programme suitable for use with travellers. 

The INDI' acknowledges that the success of the established 

programmes can be attributed to the peer-led design of the 

initiatives and to the fact that they are developed from, and 

based in the heart of each community. This enables the 

consideration of peoples views and the most suitable programme 

to be designed for a particular community. The INDI hope to see 

the extension of these programmes to other disadvantaged 

areas/groups. 34 
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THE ROLE OF WEIGHT MANAGEMENT IN WOMEN'S HEALTH. 
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THE ROLE OF WEIGHT MANAGEMENT IN THE HEALTH OF WOMEN. 

Obesity is a growing problem. In western societies it is usually 
most prevalent among the less affluent members of society but it 
does occur among all social classes. There are various 

predisposing factors leading to obesity including genetic and 

environmental factors. The consumption of high· energy foods. 

combined with low activity will invariably lead to excessive 

weight gain in all social classes. 

Obesity occurs in most men with increasing age, as a consequence 

of reduced physical activity without a corresponding reduction 

in caloric intake. with women, obesity is commonly accompanied 

by underlying psychological factors. Women are more likely to 

have a negative self-image of their body, to experience negative 

reinforcement. from multiple unsuc·cessful attempts at weight 
- \ ' . 

control, and to suffer from depression. Consequently, women 

undergoing treatment for obesity are less likely than men to lose 
weight and maintain the weight loss aC!lieved (Repka ·1993). 

In women, the. health risk of obesity has been predominantly 

expressed through its associations with increased morbidity and 

mortality from coronary heart disease, diabetes mellitus and 

cancer. Problems with osteoarthritis, osteoporosis, eating 

disorders, and menstrual irregularities, which are of· great 

importance to women, affect and are affected by body weight 

throughout life. 

The results of a study commissioned by the Health Promotion Unit 

into women's attitudes to healthy eating and weight (Kearney 
1994), showed that: 

-women are not very concerned about their weight and indicate 
.a far greater concern for their families' health than their own. 

These .women were concerned about providing healthy food for :their 
children. Approximately 50.% of the sample were not entirely happy 
with their weight, but this was in relation to their appearance 
and not to their health i 
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- ideal weight is thought to be very thin-and is impossible to 
achieve, was the opinion of many of the women; 

- with regard to efforts to lose weight, the "diets" that these 
women were mainly aware of are those found in magazines. In their 
-opinion, diets are seen to be expensive, impractical and involve 

counting calories, weighing foods, and choosing foods that would 
not normally be eaten in the home." 

"(These women were aged between 28 and 40 years of age, they were 
married with children, -and were in social classes C1, C2, D, E 

and F). 

The weight-related issues facing women are complex. Some of the 

factors that must be considered in this area are : 

the possibility has "to be considered that strong anti

overweigh,t health messages directed" at women in general may have 
adverse'effe~ts e.g. contributing to" obesity phobia a:ri.d eating 

disorders. Women are much more sensi ti ve than men to 
recommendations on weight control; 

appearance and not something that 

health. Evidence is increasing 

overweight women may be at risk of 

They see weight as linked to 

could adversely affect their 
that mildly to moderately 

binge eating (Flynn 1994). 

- young women are the major~ty group among the many individuals 

who are not overweight but who are trying . . 

practice which may have adverse physical 

consequences (Flynn 1994). 

- -
to lose" weight, a 
and psychological 

- most weight reduction treatments are unsuccessful. It is now 

recognised that being overweight is a chronic condition which 
necessitates long term treatment and follow-up. In addition, 
little is known about the imposed psychological distress because 
of treatment failures, decreased quality of life, and the long 
"term health implications of adhering to "diets". 
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- women, in. an. effort to reduce weight, can maintain. relatively 

low energy intakes which increase their difficulties in achieving 

adequate intakes of micronutrients such as iron. 

- maintaining low energy intakes while on a weight-reducing diet 

decreases the extent to which women can participate in regular 

physical exercise. Regular exercise is recognised as a key factor 

in successful weight loss and weight maintenance. Exercise levels 

in Irish women are particularly 'low. The Happy Heart Survey 

(Irish Heart Foundation 1994), found that in a sample of 179B men 

and women, aged 30 to 69 years, 42% of the women were sedentary 

at leisure compared to 36% of the men. Active/very active leisure 

pursuits were undertaken by more men (17%) than women (9%). Women 

in social classes 4-6 were least likely to be active at leisure. 

- restricting the energy intake, in women, as part of weight 

reducing strategies, makes their diets more "fibre dense" 

(g of fibre per 1000 kcalories) if the current recommendations 

for fibre intake are achieved (Flynn 1994). High· fibre· intakes 

in women may- compromise their- nutritional intake by adversely 

affecting absorption of micronutrients such as iron and calcium. 

Considering the high prevalence of low iron intakes reported 

among Irish women, and low calcium intakes among adolescent Irish 

girls (INDI 1990), current recommendations on fibre intakes may 

have to be re-examined. 

It appears that for women to gain any health advantages from 

current recommendations on the importance of weight control, 

weight management strategies need to be refined to take into 

account gender and-heredity, processes resulting in obesity, and 

the adjunctive problems such as inactivity, depression,and diet 

that may incur health risks. Any recommendations must be 

accompanied by adequate resources to cover the long term 

treatment necessary. 
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According to Sachiko (1993); in order to increase effectiveness 

in weight management, some health professionals have entertained 

the concept of smaller and more realistic weight goals that are 

achievable 

prevention 

additional 

critically 

and which can be maintained. More importantly, the 

of obesity in normal-weight individuals and of 

weig~t gain in those who are already overweight is' 

needed. 

Although the solutions remain largely elusive and more research 

on the causes and treatments of ,obesity in women ,is needed, 

clinical nutritionist/dietetic professionals can continue to make 

a positive contribution. It is important to remember that the 

poor success rates in the treatment of overweight 'point .to the 

need for prevention and early intervention programmes for the 

whole family. For those already overweight, the known health 

risks remain a strong argument for attempted weight loss. At the 

same time, it may be necessary to redefine goals for weight loss. 

Where practitioners traditionally saw a healthy body weight as 

the goal, there is: evidence that more modest weight loss of 10% 

of body weight may improve" heart-related and diabe,tes health 

risks (Goldstein 1992). The American Dietetic Association (1995) . " . . . 

recommend that, for people who have been repeatedly unsuccessful 

in weight-loss attempts, the potential health risks of weight 

cycling may support the decision to abandon weight loss as a goal 

altogether. These people would then be encouraged to eat 

healthily and to participate in regular physical activity. There 

is a need to educate society as a whole' about healthy body 

weights and realistic body images. 

With respect to the most vulnerable section'of society, c11riical 

nutritionist/dietetic professionals can help young women resist 

the pressure to conform to unrealistic and unattainable standards 

of appearance, learn to eat more healthily, and develop a sense 

of self-esteem and'self~worth unrelated to body size and shape. 

Nutrition education programmes, as part of health education in 

scho.ols', area very effective way to do this. It is the opinions 

and habits we develop as children and teenagers that are most 

likely to remain with us for the rest of our lives. 
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OSTEOPOROSIS. 

Osteoporosis can be defined as an absolute decrease in bone mass 
with deterioration of bone tissue, resulting in skeletal 
fractures following minimal trauma. Bone,is a living tissue that 
is constantly undergoing a cyclical change of resorption and 
formation. The bones most frequently affected by osteoporosis are 

the distal end of the radius, the vertebral bodies and the neck 

of the femur. It cannot be cured, but can in a large number of 

cases be prevented. In women, diet and sex 'hormone levels are the 

two major contributing factors to the 'development of 

osteoporosis. Postmenopausal osteoporosis is due in the main to 

oestrogen deficiency. 

The successful prevention of osteoporosis is to optimise bone 

density in early life, to identify those at risk at an early 

stage, and assess their sex hormone levels and bone mineral 

density and to initiate appropriate treatment. 

The consumption of adequate dietary calcium from pre..,..adolescence 

through 'young adulthood is critical for building bone mass. The 

current Irish recommendations for daily calcium intake in women 

are as follows : 

POPULATION GROUP 

Children 

Adolescents 

Adults 
Pregnancy and Lactation 

CALC I UM/MG 

800mg 

, l200mg 

800mg 

1200mg 

The Irish National Nutrition Survey (INDI 1990) found that the 
average consumption of calcium in females aged 12 to 18 years was 
956mg/day, in females aged 18 to 25 years was 927mg/day, and aged 
25 to 40 years was 891mg/day. Evidently, the diets of, teenage and 
young Irish women are relatively low in calcium. An altered diet 
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and lifestyle in children and young "adults can help reduce the 
incidence of osteoporosis in later life. 

Other factors which affect bone mass include cigarette smoking, 
excessive caffeine and alcohol consumption, all of which increase 
the calcium loss from bone. A high intake of dietary fibre and 
protein can negatively influence calcium status. Bone mass can 
be increased and maintained by engaging in weight-bearing 

exercise, such as walking. Studies "indicate that women who walk 
at least 7" miles each we~k have higher bone density than women 

who orily walk 1 mile a week (Krall" and Dawson-Hughes 1994). 

Although calcium intake in early life is essential, it does not 

mean that a woman's intake in middle-age or postmenopausally has 

no effect at all on the density of her bones. High levels of 

calcium intake can decrease calcium loss in older women 

especially those more than five years postmenopausal and in those 

engaging in regular exercise. Alth9ugh most investigators agree 
that the rapid bone loss that follows early menopause cannot be 
prevented by calcium supplementation, total calcium intake in the 

range of 1500mg daily can reduce the bone loss in later years 
. '" .. 

(Avioli" 1991>". Hormone replacement therapy is known to be the 

most effective method of preventing bone loss in women after the 

menopause. 

The development of osteoporosis is influenced by a person's diet 

and lifestyle in a number of ways which have been highlighted. 

Consequently, clinical nutritionists/dietitians have a very 

important role to play in the education of" the population in 
general, with par"ticular emphasis on women, as to the prevention 

of this common condition. The decrease in the incidence of 

fractures in older men and women would reduce the cost of caring 

for these patients in hospitals (patients admitted with fractures 

spend a long time in hospital, especially the elderly). 
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